



## Aoko, Gaudencia

#### Citation

Kustenbauder, Matthew. 2012. Aoko, Gaudencia. In Dictionary of African Biography, Volume 1. Edited by Emmanuel K. Akyeampong and Henry Louis Gates, Jr., 245-247. New York: Oxford University Press.

#### Permanent link

http://nrs.harvard.edu/urn-3:HUL.InstRepos:9548619

#### Terms of Use

This article was downloaded from Harvard University's DASH repository, and is made available under the terms and conditions applicable to Other Posted Material, as set forth at http://nrs.harvard.edu/urn-3:HUL.InstRepos:dash.current.terms-of-use#LAA

# **Share Your Story**

The Harvard community has made this article openly available. Please share how this access benefits you. <u>Submit a story</u>.

Accessibility

### Aoko, Gaudencia

Matthew Kustenbauder\*
Harvard University, Department of History

**Aoko, Gaudencia** (b. 1943), a Luo woman, helped to found and lead two African initiated churches (AICs). The third of four children, Aoko was born in July 1943 in the town of Awasi, nineteen miles east of Kisumu in Nyanza Province, Kenya. Her educational background is uncertain. In interviews she called herself "uneducated" and claimed to know neither Kiswahili nor English, suggesting that she did not attend school beyond the primary level. Young Aoko was winsome by all accounts – "photogenic," "tall with a smooth blackness," and a "beautiful well-proportioned face" (Dirven, 1970: 126).

Against Aoko's wishes not to marry, in 1957 her conservative father arranged a marriage to Simeo Owiti, a Catholic friend from Njoro near Nakuru. Three years later, the couple relocated south of the Kenya border to Bugire in the North Mara district of Tanganyika. Here Aoko attended Tatwe, a Catholic mission run by the Maryknoll Fathers, where she learned the Catechism and was baptized.

Early in 1963, her two children, aged one and four, died mysteriously on the same day. Soon after, she divorced her husband. At this time, Aoko began to have visions of Jesus and Mary, who instructed her to start a new religion called "Maria Legio." Giving her the Christian name Gaudencia, they commissioned her to baptize, exorcise, and heal the sick. In April 1963, at the suggestion of her husband's brother, Johannes Muga, Aoko made the ten-mile trip to see Simeo Ondeto, a religious leader living in Suna, Kenya.

She found Ondeto and his mother, "Mama Maria," at the homestead of Johanes Baru in South Nyanza. Ondeto surprised Aoko by greeting her by name, despite never having met previously. Ondeto and his mother identified themselves as the figures in her visions. "We are the persons

-

<sup>\*</sup> I am grateful to Emmanuel Akyeampong for his support and advice during my time at Harvard. Please direct all correspondence to the author at: Harvard University, Department of History; 201 Robinson Hall, 35 Quincy Street; Cambridge, Massachusetts 02138; USA. Email: matthew.kustenbauder@post.harvard.edu.

you were seeing up there [in heaven]. We have descended here in a black man's image to visit you Africans, descendants of Esau" (Hinga, 1990: 94). They laid hands on the girl, blessing her as Jesus and Mary had done in her visions. They instructed her to baptize a crowd of people gathered outside the homestead. Thereafter Aoko spent a month in South Nyanza baptizing, healing, and preaching.

The meeting with Ondeto and his mother marked the beginning of Aoko's ministry in the group for which she is best known – the Legio Maria Church, founded on the model of the Catholic lay association Legion of Mary. She drew thousands into the movement through her charismatic preaching, and conducted mass baptisms according to the instruction of Ondeto and "Mama Maria." Within a year, Legio claimed nearly 100,000 members. By the 1990s it claimed two million. Reliable statistics are unavailable, but Legio probably numbers over one million today.

The church's success was due in large part to Aoko's charismatic leadership. Ondeto was detained for a time at Homa Bay, the target of government persecution. His mother, who died in 1966, was too old to travel widely. This left the task of proselytizing to Aoko, who drew large crowds throughout western Kenya and in parts of Uganda and Tanzania. Aoko came to be seen as a great moral reformer, especially in her home area of Central Nyanza. She condemned Catholic missionaries for requiring fees to administer the sacraments and said mass and heard confessions personally. She ordained priests, baptized women and men not in communion with the Catholic Church because of polygamous marriages, preached against social ills such as smoking, drunkenness, and land disputes, conducted healings and exorcisms, and burned witchcraft paraphernalia.

Aoko's peregrinations for Legio took her from rural western Kenya to the corridors of power in Nairobi and back again. Contemporary observers called her Legio's "most colourful figure," a "crowd-puller" of a "Luo girl" whose "magnetic style" kept "the listener spellbound" (Dirven, 1970: 126; Barrett 1968: 149). Aoko's importance is reflected in Legio's first constitution (1964), which called her "Rt. Rev. Mama," one of "two extraordinary spiritual leaders" of Legio, and its "Auxiliary Spiritual Leader of the Faith."

In the late 1960s she faced attempts by male rivals to marginalize her. Men close to Ondeto, including Aoko's ex-brother-in-law, developed a church hierarchy of cardinals, archbishops, and bishops that excluded women from major leadership positions. In response, Aoko held a press conference in Nairobi in June 1968. She issued a statement as "leader and founder of the Legio Maria Church" rejecting the new arrangement, insisted that leadership be open to any adult with charismatic gifts, criticized Ondeto for calling himself "Jesus Christ," and leveled charges of embezzlement against him. Legio headquarters in Suna reacted swiftly, barring women from the priesthood and reducing Aoko's title to "Sister General" (Dirven, 1970: 207, 237).

In response, Aoko resolved to establish a more egalitarian church, wherein anyone with spiritual gifts could lead. Her first two attempts to register a church failed. The Kenyan government rejected applications for the Legio Maria Orthodox Catholic Church in 1968 and the Holy Church of Africa, East Africa in 1969. But Aoko's third attempt, in 1971, succeeded. She headquartered the new Communion Church at her natal compound in Awasi. It was small compared to Legio (about 800 followers in the 1980s), but had centers at Mpitano, Rapogi (South Nyanza); Imbo, Asembo (Central Nyanza); and Njiru, Kasarani (Nairobi) (Hinga, 1990: 351).

Aoko's egalitarian ideals and Christian activism bestowed a mixed legacy on this new church. As in Legio, mass in the Communion Church was conducted in Latin, and the church used Roman Catholic clerical titles. Aoko used the same hymns, prayers, rosary, and the twenty-four beaded catena as before. But in contrast to Legio and the Roman Catholic Church, the Communion Church allowed female priests to celebrate Sunday mass. Many were veterans from Legio who had been forced out. Ondeto and his "Mama Maria" were revered, but their pictures were not on the altar. For Aoko, the Communion Church meant equality. All church members wore the same robes embroidered with the communion chalice, and all church members – even children – wore the white biretta reserved for cardinals in Legio.

Little attention has been paid to post-Legio Aoko. Feminist historiography treats her as representative of female African religious founders and leaders whose accomplishments were usurped by men. This is understandable, as Aoko's break with Legio Maria effectively caused her disappearance in the press and scholarly literature. Nevertheless, she remained an influential

religious leader and continued to defy convention. Contrary to Luo custom, Aoko established her own *dala* (homestead) on the basis of successful business ventures. She even took three wives, calling upon the cultural idiom of a "female husband." Her immediate family members called her *Jaduong*, a title reserved for eminent male householders, and deferred to her authority in spiritual and domestic matters. She thus appropriated a traditionally male role in a society that excluded women and unmarried men from positions of power.

Scholars differ as to the significance of Aoko's career. Some see it as evidence for the opportunities afforded to charismatic women by AICs to transcend patriarchal norms. Others see in her later marginalization evidence for the merely "ephemeral" quality of such opportunities. Either way, it is clear that Aoko was a trailblazer who challenged the sexist and ageist prejudices prevalent in her society and within the Roman Catholic Church.

#### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

- Anderson, Allan H. *African Reformation: African Initiated Christianity in the 20<sup>th</sup> Century* (Trenton, N.J., 2001). A reference work that provides an excellent overview of African initiated churches in sub-Saharan Africa, the chapter on "East African Churches" includes a pithy discussion of Legio Maria and it's founders complete with bibliographic references (pp. 142-166).
- Barrett, David B. Schism and Renewal in Africa: An Analysis of Six Thousand Contemporary Religious Movements (Nairobi, 1968). Groundbreaking study featuring an excellent index and rare photographs of Aoko, her husband Owiti, Ondeto, and others. See also Barrett's Kenya Churches Handbook: The Development of Kenyan Christianity, 1498-1973 (Kisumu, 1973), which includes information on Aoko's legal disputes with the other members of the Legio Maria Church and her new Communion Church (pp. 137, 243, & 246).
- Dirven, Peter J. "The Maria Legio: The Dynamics of a Breakaway Church among the Luo in East Africa." D.Miss. dissertation, Pontificia Universitas Gregoriana, Rome, 1970. The first academic study of Legio Maria, it discusses the relationship between Aoko and Ondeto and includes newspaper reports, correspondence from missionaries, interviews with Legio members, as well as court and other government records.
- Hackett, Rosalind. "Women and New Religious Movements in Africa." In *Religion and Gender*, edited by Ursula King, pp. 257-290 (Oxford, 1995). An anthropological and sociological examination of women's power and authority in African independent churches, this chapter includes several pages (pp. 265-266) on Aoko's role in Legio and the Communion Church.
- Hinga, Teresia Mbari. "Women, Power and Liberation in an African Church: A Theological Case Study of the Legio Maria Church in Kenya." Ph.D. dissertation, University of Lancaster, 1990. A well-documented study that includes the transcript of an interview with Aoko, first-hand accounts about her, newspaper articles, and an extensive bibliography.
- Kustenbauder, Matthew. "Believing in the Black Messiah: The Legio Maria Church in an African Christian Landscape." *Nova Religio: The Journal of Alternative and Emergent Religions* 13, no. 1 (2009): 11-40.
- Ogot, Bethwell A. *Reintroducing Man into the African World. Selected Essays.* 1961-1980 (Kisumu, 1999). A section on Legio Maria discusses Ondeto, Aoko, and other leaders within the movement (pp. 209f).
- Schwartz, Nancy L. "World Without End: The Meanings and Movements in the History, Narratives and 'Tongue-Speech' of Legio Maria of African Church Mission Among Luo of Kenya." Ph.D. dissertation, Princeton University, 1989. An exceptionally well-detailed anthropological study of Legio Maria with extensive bibliographic references.
- Welbourn, Frederick B., and Bethwell A. Ogot. A Place to Feel at Home: A Study of Two Independent Churches in Western Kenya (London, 1966). Contains a short, two-page

assessment of Legio Maria naming Ondeto as founder and Aoko as having succeeded to the leadership while he was in prison (see pp. 147-148).

Wipper, Audrey. *Rural Rebels: A Study of Two Protest Movements in Kenya* (New York, 1977). While not dealing with Aoko or Legio Maria directly, this study of two religious-political movements in western Kenya provides excellent background information about the colonial period and conditions among the people and in the region where Legio Maria later developed.